   Community Health Endowment

Board of Trustees Meeting

November 29, 2017
Community Health Endowment
250 N 21st Street

1:00 p.m.

Trustees Present: 
(13) Eric Buchanan, Carole Burt, Kathy Campbell, Don Herz, Shavonna Lausterer, Dan Marvin, Mike Molvar DDS, Kim Russel, DiAnna Schimek, Tom Sullivan, Rusty Vanneman, Janice Walker, Ellen Weissinger. 
Trustees Absent:  
(2) Jose Soto, Derek Vance. 
Staff Present:
(3) Lori Seibel, Marcia White, and Jodi Loos.
Others Present:  
Micheal Despain, Scott Wiebe, Roger Bonin, Greg Fisher, and Jason Krueger MD (Lincoln Fire & Rescue); Carl Eskridge, Lincoln City Council; Carly Woythaler-Runestad, Mourning Hope Grief Center; and Lynn Johnson, Lincoln Parks & Recreation. 
Welcome:  Dr. Molvar called the meeting to order at 1:00 p.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  
Approval of the Agenda.  Motion: Moved by Weissinger to approve the agenda. Second by Herz. Vote: Yes (13) Buchanan, Burt, Campbell, Herz, Lausterer, Marvin, Molvar, Russel, Schimek, Sullivan, Vanneman, Walker, Weissinger. No (0). Abstain (0).
1.
Approval of the Minutes for October 25, 2017.  
Motion: Moved by Campbell to approve the minutes. Second by Walker. Yes (13) Weissinger, Walker, Vanneman, Sullivan, Schimek, Russel, Molvar, Marvin, Lausterer, Herz, Campbell, Burt, Buchanan. No (0). Abstain (0).

2.
Chairman’s Report.  
A.
Presentation: Technology in the Field. Chief Michael Despain introduced team members from Lincoln Fire & Rescue (LFR), including Scott Wiebe, Captain and EMS Supervisor; Roger Bonin, Division Chief; Greg Fisher, Captain and Emergency Medical Services (EMS) Supervisor, and Jason Kruger MD, Medical Director for EMS.

 
Captain Wiebe reviewed highlights for the EMS system.  He noted that EMS responds to 20,000 calls per year, and provides approximately 15,000 transports to Lincoln area hospitals. He shared several stories about how CPR and early AED response by bystanders have saved lives. Captain Wiebe explained the difference between a cardiac arrest and heart attack, and noted that the chances of survival decrease 7-10% per minute without CPR and/or defibrillation. He reviewed data related to bystander CPR, steps for improving survival from sudden cardiac arrest, and survival after prolonged cardiac arrest. 

Captain Wiebe explained how LFR and hospitals work together to provide the quickest and best response to cardiac arrest events. He reviewed local and national survival data for 2014-2016. LFR continues to utilize modems funded by CHE that transmit EKG data to emergency departments for physician review and quicker determination of action upon arrival.  

Trustees discussed the location of proposed fire stations in Lincoln. Ms. Seibel noted her surprise that Lincoln Public Schools does not require students to be trained in CPR. She inquired about the Stop the Bleed program, recently funded by CHE, and how it would impact EMS services. Captain Wiebe stated that LFR is working with Bryan Health on program implementation. He referenced several recent incidents where the use of tourniquets saved a life or limb. Trustees discussed provision of life-saving response techniques in schools, as well as emergency response technology for dispatchers.  

Dr. Molvar thanked the group for the information. LFR representatives left the meeting.
B.
Shroder Park Project Update. Dr. Molvar noted that the remaining items on the agenda would be addressed following the update. 

Ms. Seibel asked the Trustees to reference her proposal included in the board packet. 


Carl Eskridge, City Council member, thanked Trustees for their service on the Board. He stated that approximately one year ago Ms. Seibel approached him about the possible use of city land near Willard Community Center (WCC). While it was not possible to halt WCC renovation/construction, he was excited about providing other services in the neighborhood. 

Ms. Runestad, Executive Director of Mourning Hope Grief Center (MGHC), stated that MHGC is currently located at 49/Baldwin. A new location is needed to provide additional services and eliminate wait lists. Ms. Runestad thanked Ms. Seibel and the CHE Trustees for considering a proposal to support for the relocation of MHGC to the area near WCC. She stated that a $1.7 - $2.5 million (approximate) capital campaign is moving forward with optimism following a feasibility study. A leadership team has been formed and architectural services have been committed. Mourning Hope will apply for grants from other sources to assure sustainability. MHGC currently awaits action by the city agencies to permit their relocation.  

Mr. Johnson and Mr. Eskridge reviewed a site map of the proposed Shroder Park area. Mr. Johnson reviewed park re-design plans, and provided a history of WCC.  He noted that the proposed park area would include a playground, two half basketball courts, and a picnic shelter.  He added that a public forum is scheduled in December to provide neighborhood input and feedback. 

Ms. Seibel stated that this concept should be considered as a Legacy Project for CHE. It would celebrate CHE’s 20 year anniversary and create long-lasting impact for this area and the next generation. She noted WCC area is identified in “Place Matters” mapping as an area of need. Ms. Seibel encouraged Trustees to visit the proposed site. She noted the city is willing to sell the land and the Mayor is supportive of the project. Ms. Seibel stated that there is corporate interest in additional child development opportunities in this area. WCC and MHGC will conduct neighborhood and client surveys to assess needed services.   

Trustees discussed the site map; services currently provided by MHGC to individuals and families; referral process to MHGC by LPS, hospitals, hospices and nursing homes; and approval processes by the Planning Commission and City Council. Dr. Molvar thanked the group for the presentation.  

Mr. Eskridge, Mr. Johnson and Ms. Runestad left the meeting at approximately 2:45 p.m.

Ms. Russel left the meeting at 2:45 p.m.


Motion:  A motion was made by Campbell to proceed with the Shroder Park Project proposal as outlined by Ms. Seibel. She specifically referenced the outline of costs on page two of the Memorandum in an amount up to $159,250.  Second by Schimek.  Trustees discussed additional project support, land purchase details, and playground relocation.  Dr. Molvar noted that MHGC would complete a formal request to CHE in the next grant cycle.  Ms. Weissinger inquired about the ability of CHE to include a contingency in the grant contract that stipulated the use for the oversized parcel of land for construction of MHGC. Ms. Seibel stated that such a contingency could be included. Yes (12) Campbell, Herz, Lausterer, Marvin, Molvar, Schimek, Sullivan, Vanneman, Walker, Weissinger, Buchanan, Burt. No (0).  Abstain (0).  

Ms. Seibel encouraged continued Trustee engagement as the project moves forward.
C.
MLK Freedom Breakfast on January 12, 2018.  Dr. Molvar asked Trustees to contact Ms. Loos if they would like to attend the MLK Freedom Breakfast as a guest of CHE.

D.
New Trustee: Dr. Molvar referenced a brief biography of Derek Vance, new President/CEO of CHI/St. Elizabeth. He noted that Mr. Vance is expected to attend the January board meeting.

E.
Other. 
3.
President’s Report.  
A.
 Summary of Activities.  Ms. Seibel stated that a Summary of Activities for October-November, 2017 was included in the Board packet and offered to answer any questions. 
B.
Healthy Food Access Update.  Ms. Seibel stated that the Healthy Food Access project is proceeding nicely. A leadership group is meeting to develop strategy related to increasing access to healthy food by children in the summer months. A number of agencies plan to submit grant applications related to the project in the upcoming CHE grant cycle.  Ms. Seibel will continue to keep Trustees updated. Dr. Molvar noted that this project could also be identified as a CHE Legacy Project.  
Ms. Weissinger left the meeting at 3:19 p.m.

C.
 Other.  
4.
Funding Committee.  

Ms. Campbell stated that, in the interest of time, she would rearrange the agenda items. 
D.   Site Visit Interest Indicator. Ms. Campbell distributed a site visit indicator.  Ms. White asked Trustees to review the site visits and identify those that they would be interested in attending.
A.
Contract Extension Requests.  Ms. Campbell referenced a memorandum from Ms. White. Four projects, including Fresh Start, Wellbeing Initiative, Family Violence Council and The Bay, received prior approval by Ms. Seibel for contract extensions. The Lincoln Emergency Department Peer Connections Program-Extension Project, (Bryan Health Foundation) does require Board approval because it is over $10,000. Motion:  Campbell moved for approval of the contract extension request for Lincoln Emergency Department Peer Connections Program-Extension Project, (Bryan Health Foundation). Second by Schimek.  Yes (11) Campbell, Herz, Lausterer, Marvin, Molvar, Schimek, Sullivan, Vanneman, Walker, Buchanan, Burt. No (0).  Abstain (0).  
B.
Quarterly Report Highlights (July 1-September 30, 2017). Ms. Campbell thanked Ms. White for her preparation of the Quarterly Report Highlights, and encouraged Trustees to review them carefully. 

E. 
Applicant Workshop Evaluation. Ms. Campbell thanked Trustees for attending a special Applicant Workshop on November 21, 2017. Ms. White added that 80% of applicant workshop participants were new to the application process.    

C.
Site Visit Reports.  
1.
HELP – Health Education and Law Project (Legal Aid). Dr. Molvar stated that he was impressed with the Legal Aid staff, and had the impression the project was working very well.  Legal Aid has a great relationship with Lutheran Family Services and People’s Health Center.  


2.
Provider Recruitment & Retention (People’s Health Center). Mr. Sullivan stated that this was his second site visit to People’ Health Center. He noted that People’s Health Center has no recourse regarding reimbursements as they are based on which entity is providing the reimbursement.  Mr. Herz stated that an increase in staff has resulted in a shortened wait time for patients.    
5.
Finance Committee.

A.  Treasurer’s Report for October 2017. Mr. Sullivan presented the Treasurer’s Report for October 2017.  He noted a few items that are over-budget but are related to payment timing. Dr. Molvar acknowledged acceptance of the Treasurer’s Report.

B.  Preliminary SSgA Monthly Performance October 31, 2017. Mr. Sullivan noted a one-month return of just over 1%, which is in line with the index. The year-to-date return is almost 10.75% which is above the policy index (10.2%). He noted that, using the recently approved investment strategy would have resulted in a year-to-date return of 13.52%.  

C.  SSGA Leadership Change. Mr. Sullivan referenced letters from SSGA that outlined recent leadership changes.  
D.   BKD Audit: Planned Scope and Timing Letter. Mr. Sullivan noted no changes from previous years.  
E.  Other.
6.
Correspondence/Announcements/Other.   Ms. Seibel noted that the next Board meeting will be on January 24, 2018 at 1:30 p.m. 
7.  
Adjourn.  The meeting concluded at 3:39 p.m. 
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